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FINDING OF NO SIGNIFICANT IMPACT 

RECREATIONAL HUNTING AND FISHING PLAN 
SILVIO 0. CONTE NATIONAL FISH AND WILDLIFE REFUGE 

New Hampshire and Vermont 

Executive Summary 

The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (Service) is proposing to continue the refuge's hunting and 
fishing program on the Silvio 0. Conte National Fish and Wildlife Refuge (NFWR, Conte 
Refuge, refuge) in accordance with the refuge's 2021 Recreational Hunting and Fishing Plan 
(Conte Hunt Plan) with some additional modifications. This plan expanded and opened fishing 
and hunting opportunities for big game, small game, furbearers and migratory game birds in 
New Hampshire and Vermont. The Conte Refuge is proposing all refuge-owned land in the two 
States be open for hunting and fishing when found to be compatible, and consistent with Federal, 
State, and refuge-specific hunting and fishing regulations. The Service is committed to 
continuing to work with the State of Vermont on further evaluating the science related to 
impacts on migratory birds due to the training of dogs during the nesting season. 

While the Service intends that the Conte Recreational Hunting and Fishing Plan closely align 
with the New Hampshire and Vermont hunting regulations, it must be noted that state and 
federal wildlife management agencies have different missions, statutory mandates and legal 
obligations. Even within a given state, hunting regulations are not always consistent within state 
wildlife management areas. As such, regulations on state wildlife management areas may 
occasionally differ from those pertaining to federal wildlife refuges. That is the case here with 
respect to the duration of the dog training season on the refuge and use of dogs at the Putney 
Unit. The Conte Hunt Plan predominantly aligns with both states' hunting regulations despite 
the fact that the two states involved in this Conte Hunt Plan are not entirely aligned with one 
another. Hunters are responsible for understanding and following state and federal hunting and 
fishing regulations, and in this case, they are responsible for following federal, New Hampshire 
and Vermont laws. Additionally, hunters come across property boundaries that have different 
rules and regulations throughout the hunting seasons, whether it is posted private property, a 
land trust, state lands or federal lands. In summary, the Service selected Alternative A with 
minor modifications. These minor modifications to Alternative A are: 1) a permit will not be 
required for hunting with or training of dogs on the refuge; 2) on the Putney Mountain Unit the 
use of dogs will be allowed for hunting gray squirrel, American woodcock, and turkey (fall 
season) in addition to ruffed grouse. 
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